
Making noma control a part of other activities: 
Future for Children in Danger 
This is the name of the German branch of 
the BICE (Bureau International Catholique 
pour l'Enfance/International Catholic Chil
dren's Bureau), a nongovernrnental organi
zation that aims to help children worldwide. 
The members of Future for Children in Dan
ger recently agreed to include the control 
of noma in the organization's activities. 

In 1998, thanks to this organization, noma 
prevention and treatment were included in 
the teaching programme at the Dermatology 
Training Centre in Moshi, Tanzania. The 
course was attended by 15 specialists from 
different African countries. 

Noma accepted 
as priority for 
research 

Pioneering research on noma has been car
ried out sporadically over many decades, yet 
it came as a surprise when noma was given 
priority as one of five items chosen for in
ternational collaborative oral health research 
(ICR). That choice was made in the early 
1990s by a joint working group of WHO 
and the International Dental Federation af
ter a lot of preparatory work by the United 
States National Institute of Dental Research 
(NIDCR). It was a surprise because of the 
preoccupation with common oral diseases 

and conditions and because of widespread 
ignorance of noma. 

The review that led to inclusion of noma in 
the ICR priorities showed that the disease 
has occurred in every continent, that the case 
mortality rate is very high, that it accompa
nies poverty and malnutrition and has pre
cursors that pose questions about microbi
ology and immunology. WHO's global cam
paign against noma has helped justify the 
choice by extending our epidemiological 
knowledge. We now know that some com
munities have an incidence of noma as high 
as one case per several hundred young chil
dren. 

In 1996, the ICR initiative, which had been 
inactive due to funding constraints, was re
established. A protocol was developed 
through collaboration between the Univer
sity of Maryland at Baltimore, USA, and 
WHO's noma campaign. The protocol pro
vides for studies in four African countries 
- Malawi, Niger, Nigeria and Senegal
in collaboration with the University of Penn
sylvania and the State University of New 
York at Buffalo. 

The research has two elements. One is the 
biomedical and analytical epidemiology 
study of the nutritional/biochemical and mi
crological/immunological aspects of noma 
and of its potential precursors (acute necro-
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tizing gingivitis or unspecified ulcers of the 
mouth) in communities with high incidence. 
The second is study of the implementation 
and evaluation of an intervention system in 
affected communities to increase awareness 
and knowledge aimed at preventing and con
trolling these diseases. 

Ongoing research in Nigeria, funded by the 
Nestle Foundation, has laid the foundations 
for the four-country study. The principal in
vestigator is Professor Cyril D. Enwonwu 
of Maryland, aided in the field by Dr. W.A. 
Falkler, also from the University of Mary
land, and Dr. E.O. Idigbe of the Nigerian 
Institute of Medical Research. That study 
examined the nutritional status of children 
at risk of noma or mouth ulcers.lt also stud
ied living conditions and the microbial or
ganisms associated with those conditions. 
Links with malnutrition and poor hygiene 
have been defined, as have several candi
date microorganisms, of which Fusobacte
rium necrophorum is of prime interest. Im
munosuppression was also of basic interest 
in this research. 

The present four-country study will build on 
that research and on WHO's data. It includes 
several defining studies of candidate micro
organisms and their virulence in various bio
chemical and environmental conditions, sev
eral studies on the environment, culture, vi
ral infections and immunologic impair
ments, and two studies on effective preven
tive and treatment strategies. Development 
of predictors applicable to high-risk groups 
and a strategy for production of a vaccine 
are also intended outcomes of the five-year 
study. Another concern, which will be given 
special attention in Malawi, is the likelihood 
of association with HIV infection. 

There are high hopes that this research will 
not only combat noma but also reveal fur-
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